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Date:  17 Marc h 2016 

Item: P rivate Hire R eg ulations  R ev iew - C orres pondenc e 
 
 
 
The following information was received in response to the Private Hire Regulations 
Review recommendations in the paper to the Board (alphabetical order): 
 

• Addison Lee 14 March 2016 
• City of London Police 16 March 2016 
• GMB 13 and 16 March 2016 
• Will Grozier 14 March 2016 (the letters did not reach the Secretariat until the 

day of the meeting) 
• LB Lambeth x2 16 March 2016 
• Eleanor Laing MP (et al) 11 March 2016 (the letters did not reach the 

Secretariat until the day of the meeting)  
• LCDC 15 March 2016 
• LPHCA 29 February 2016 
• LTDA 10 March 2016 
• RD2.com 16 March 2016 and reply to Board from Bob Oddy 
• RMT 26 February 2016 (letter referred to in Appendix 1 of the Board paper) 
• Uber 11 March 2016 

 
 
  



 



Addison Lee Ltd 
35-37 William Road 
London NW1 3ER 
www.addisonlee.com 

Private Hire Vehicles and the 
Congestion Charge Exemption 

 
Since the inception of the London Congestion Charge in 2003 Private Hire Vehicles 
(PHVs) and taxis alike have been permitted by TfL to undertake work in the Congestion 
Charge zone but have been exempted from paying the daily fee.  This pragmatic 
accommodation recognises the vital role that both taxis and PHVs play in London’s 
transport ecosystem.   
 
The number of PHVs on London’s roads has risen from 50,000 in 2011 to almost 100,000 
today with predictable knock on effects on congestion.  Addison Lee undertakes over 10 
million journeys per year with a driver base of some 4,500 drivers.  A recent analysis of 
Addison Lee’s dataset indicates that intra-inner London journeys now take almost 10% 
longer than 12 months ago.   
 
In recognition of the impact on congestion which the surging number of PHVs on London’s 
road is having, in late 2015 the Mayor of London appealed to central government for legal 
powers to institute a cap on PHV numbers (which in our view the Mayor already 
possesses) to get a grip on this issue.  This request was refused and, denied the most 
effective policy instrument to address this problem, the Mayor has asked TfL to investigate 
feasibility and impact of removing the congestion charge for PHVs. 
 
So, first, is removing the PHV exemption feasible?  The law suggests that this is likely to 
be problematic.  Removing the congestion charge from PHVs but not from taxis is likely to 
be an unlawful discrimination between two segments of the ground transport market.  
Advice from a leading QC obtained by Addison Lee states that this constitutes State Aid on 
the part of TfL.  Addison Lee has written to TfL’s General Counsel pointing out these 
concerns and reserving its rights.    
 
Even if it were to be feasible, would removing the congestion charge exemption from PHVs 
be effective?  TfL accepts that it has imperfect data on what proportion of PHV drivers 
undertake work during congestion charge hours of operation across London as a whole.  It 
is clear that increased congestion in London affects the whole of inner London so it is 
difficult to see the benefits in simply displacing traffic from the congestion charge zone to 
elsewhere in inner London.  
 
PHV owner operators and drivers working for app-only Operators are highly likely to simply 
undertake additional work on a daily basis to cover an additional overhead. So ironically, 
removing the PHV congestion charge will result in PH drivers working yet longer hours on 
London’s roads.  Bear in mind that one app-only Operator has offered in-app incentives to 
its drivers to work in excess of 80 hours per week.  The PHV industry already faces 
exhausted drivers as a problem; removing the exemption would exacerbate this problem.  
 
For Operators who own the vehicles in which their work is undertaken, removing the 
congestion charge exemption would impose a considerable cost.  It is highly likely that 
Operators would be obliged to pass this cost on in whole or in part to customers, thus 
driving up prices.  If a given PHV driver is likely to carry out approximately 15 jobs in the 
course of a 10 hour shift, the net increase passed on the consumer is unlikely to be 
considerable and is therefore unlikely to meaningfully restrain either supply or demand.   
 

http://www.addisonlee.com/
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35-37 William Road 
London NW1 3ER 
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This would of course provide a revenue stream to TfL but it is difficult to see how TfL would 
deploy these revenues to improve safety, service and standards in the PHV sector.  While 
additional enforcement resources are an option, without improving the almost totally 
absent barriers to entry for PHV drivers, this risks creating a “Red Queen’s race” type 
problem, with TfL having to run ever faster to keep up with a problem which accelerates 
ever faster way from it.   
 
So, what should TfL do to restrain growth in PHV numbers?  
 
TfL interprets and enforces a legislative and regulatory framework which separately 
licenses vehicles, drivers and Operators.  While regulation of London’s some 3,000 
Operators could be improved

1
 there are at least meaningful regulatory barriers to entry. 

For vehicles which meet TfL’s criteria, only a fee need be paid. For would-be drivers of 
good character who pay the relevant fee, they need only obtain a rudimentary 
topographical skills test. 
 
Given this absence of meaningful guarantees of safety, professionalism and local 
knowledge it is entirely predictable that PHV driver numbers should have surged in recent 
years as a result of the arrival of app-only operators which exercise little meaningful 
supervision of their drivers.  Recent reports of anti-social behaviour around London’s 
airports has resulted in no sanction of any PHV Operator as far as Addison Lee is aware 
and undermines TfL’s reputation for ensuring safe transport for Londoners.   
 
We urge TfL to seek policy direction from the incoming Mayor to undertake a root and 
branch review of the regulation of the PHV market.  While the measures resulting from the 
recent Regulatory Review process are welcome the fact remains that TfL is unable to 
consistently meaningfully hold operators to account for the actions of the drivers 
undertaking their work; likewise it is unacceptable that TfL is unable to reconcile vehicles 
with drivers and in the event of hit and run incidents, the risk of a gross injustice is 
unacceptably high.  
 
London’s PHV market has been transformed recently by smartphone apps, which is to be 
welcomed. The regulatory framework for the industry has however not kept pace with its 
developments and TfL needs to reassert its previously firm control.  Neither quantity 
restrictions nor the blunt imposition of additional operating costs will guarantee that 
London’s PHVs are safe – only better regulation will deliver this outcome and TfL must 
consider this its overriding priority.  
 
Further information 
 
Addison Lee would be glad to provide further information to recipients of this Briefing Note.  
Please contact Dominick Moxon-Tritsch, Head of Public Affairs at: 
dominick.tritsch@addisonlee.com  
 

                                                           
1
 Addison Lee has maintained that TfL’s ‘Fit and Proper Person Test’ is too narrowly applied.  TfL 

focuses too narrowly on the character of the directors of a company applying for a PHV Operators’ 
Licence and does not consider good corporate citizenship on the part of the Operator, for example 
paying UK tax, nor the conduct of Operators or group and related companies in other markets 

http://www.addisonlee.com/
mailto:dominick.tritsch@addisonlee.com


From: Steve Wright 
Sent: Wednesday, March 16, 2016 06:05 PM 
To: Carter Howard  
Cc: 'Neil Morley'  
Subject: FW: Integrated Impact Assessment - report for consultation  
  
Hi Howard, 
 
Apologies  for the eleventh hour of this  and poss ibly another email but the content is  very 
important regarding propos al 6. 
 
I appreciate this  might be far too late to circulate but the content is  so important as  it’s  a 
police view.  I’ll bring printed copies  for the pre-board meeting in the morning. 
 
T he attachments  are not material but there because they were included. 
 
B es t regards , S teve 

From Steve Wright  MBE 

Tel    +44 (0) 1442 8334864            Mob  +44 (0) 7956 329288 

Scanned by Norton Antivirus before sending 

F rom: Aspinall David 
S ent: 16 March 2016 15:43 
T o: s tevewright 
S ubjec t: F W: Integrated Impact Assessment - report for consultation 
 
S teve 
 
I was  forwarded the reports  attached and asked to comment on a couple of is sues . 
 
F irs tly, although the MP S  C ab E nforcement Unit are shown on the report as  having not 
responded, it should be noted that the MP S  have done and so you may need to check 
whether the C E U response was  incorporated in the MP S  response. 
 
Having read the relevant sections  concerning the T fL  proposal to no longer is sue licenses  for 
in venue operators  or temporary events , the following are my points  as  requested:- 
 

•         Having a In venue operator provides  a direc t pers onal link  for all c us tomers  us ing 
that P H O perator’s  vehicles  from that venue. 

•         P assengers  are usually shown directly to the allocated /  booked P H vehicle, 
reducing the opportunity of customers  being poached by pavement touts , and the 
confidence that the O perator is  us ing one of his  licensed drivers  for that fare. 

•         P olice & T P H enforcement officers  have a direct face to face link with an in operator 
venue for any is sues  / complaints  or non compliance is s ues , in an effort to problem 
solve any is sues  rather than having to phone an operator or booking centre. 

•         Item 3.6.2 – refers  to adequate space for P HVs  to collect passengers  from In venue 
operators .  T his  is  s pecifically relevant to the C ity location of B illingsgate venue, 
where ins ufficient s pace is  available for both trades  (HC  & P HV) to collect 
pas sengers .  T o not have an O perator would exacerbate the problem where multiple 
operators  could try to turn up with their vehicles  for “pass ing trade”.  

•         Whils t this  propos al is  rated Neutral in the report, I believe it would have a negative 
effect on our ability to police the P HV trade at licensed premis es . 

tel:%2B44%20%280%29%207956%20329288
mailto:stevewright@btinternet.com


 
It is  poss ible that not having an operator within premises  will mean that there is  a free for all 
outs ide licensed premises  leading to potential public order is sues  and increas ing the risk to 
vulnerable groups.   I am quite surprised that a there appear to have been decis ions  to grade 
the effect of a proposal as  “Neutral” purely on the bas is  that there is  insufficient evidence to 
decide one way or another. 
 
T hank you 
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GMB Professional Drivers Branch G56  

Thorne House, 152 Brent St, London NW4 2DP 
Phone:020 8202 8272 

 
Branch Secretary: Stephen Garelick 07565 456776 

 

 
March 13th 2016 

 
 

Dear Board member, 

Private Hire Satellite Office Proposals.  

I am writing in relation to the proposal to remove the facility of licensing 

venues by TFLTPH on which you will be voting. 

Please may I request you read this message in its entirety as it has salient 

points that I believe will resonate with board members. 

In relation to Satellite office and venue licensing it will be apparent that 

there was a reason such provision was required in the first place and this 

was to protect the travelling public from touts and predators. 

The clear thinking was to create a fully licensed structure for booking, 

safe passage and responsibility beginning with the venue, its operator 

and drivers. 

This allowed prospective passengers to travel with a licensed and insured 

operator and on element of control and protection that had not 

previously existed. 

Whilst this has not wholly eradicated the issue of touting and predators 

whom generally will immerse themselves within these groups it has 

created a system that has allowed many to travel with minimal risk and 

with accountability of the operator. 
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Whilst it seems some aspects of the consultation have been obfuscated 

or dropped the ramifications of such a removal go beyond real reason. 

I wish you to examine several issues as a result of such a change. 

Firstly, in the case of venues where licenses have been granted on the 

basis of requiring a Car service there will be an issue over licences that 

will be required or will need renewal. 

Not only does this affect them but for those Private Hire operators who 

have licenses in place what does this mean for the drivers and staff who 

work for them? 

Claims that apps can replace these are misguided and frankly not a 

commercial decision neither TFL nor the Mayor should be involved in. 

The probability based on legal discussion is that should an operator 

choose to appeal to court that protracted proceedings would not only 

lead to license requests being upheld but great expense to TFL. 

In our submissions we recommended the option for pop up taxi ranks to 

give the travelling public a choice. 

It seems that 58% of respondent’s have not been offered such an option 

so has adopted the all or nothing option. 
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Thorne House, 152 Brent St, London NW4 2DP 
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Branch Secretary: Stephen Garelick 07565 456776 

 

  

This still means that a number approaching 50% felt that a Venue licence 

option was more logical. 

We are definitive that had more respondent’s realised the ramifications 

of such a draconian measure of removal of licences altogether they 

would not endorse such an action. 

Turning to the beyond legitimate need for safety of vulnerable 

individuals, inebriated or otherwise travelling from venues having a bone 

fide service in residence is not only logical it is frankly a knee jerk 

reaction to revoke such a facility. 

With no service at all venues will be deluged with miscreants and touts 

and app based drivers hoping for a journey blocking streets. 

With little or no way of constantly policing all venues and with limited 

power to detain individuals without proof of an offence (Unless an 

attempted journey occurs.) the phrase ‘open season’ springs to mind. 

In this case TFLTPH not only do not have the power to enforce but with 

Police being stretched less likelihood of apprehension of those acting 

illegally. 

I would add that parking is not TFLTPH’s concern this is a local authority 

issue which all seem to administer and create revenue from. 
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Unless TFLTPH and the Mayor are to seek primary legislation on driver 

caps in TFL’s licensing area they are unlikely to see a reduction in traffic. 

App based drivers are more likely to be cause traffic issues if they know 

individuals are booking from a venue by just ‘hanging around’.  

I believe you do not wish to be authors of the next Newspaper headline 

of abduction, robbery or rape from a TFL area venue? 

As alarmist as this may sound I am afraid as night follows day this is a 

distinct probability. 

Beyond the safety consideration please take in to account the 

commercial losses and potential claims for business no longer able to 

operate as a result of such measures. 

Not all drivers want to driver for apps and seek the legitimacy of licensed 

operators to work. 

It will be no surprise that venues many years ago prior to licensing had 

operators in place who provided driers with ID because they craved 

legitimacy. 

In conclusion turning to the final response to TFLs Impact assessment it 

seems that our views as a primary trade body on this matter have been 

set aside many groups not responding to the assignment especially as a 

high proportion of those approached did not engage on the final part of 

the consultation. 
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Candidly, the low level of respondents to the impact assessment - less 

than half approached, make the impact aspect more questionable 

especially on this point.  

On the basis of the points raised in this communication I would implore 

the board to vote against this for the safety of the public. 

I would ask you if need be to consider a more stringent set of guidelines 

for venues so that the public have this valuable controlled facility 

available to all and to consider provision of Taxi availability at the 

venues.      

Thank you for your consideration. 

 

Stephen Garelick  

Branch Secretary. 
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March 16th 2016 
 

 

Dear Board member, 

Second Communication 

 
We the GMB feel compelled to write on further matters relating 
to the consultation that you are considering. 
 
Landlines. 
 
A connection to an operator via an app is not only unacceptable 
but impractical please make a caveat in this respect  
 
Fixed lines must be London based as we all know that if based 
overseas many of the operators on the phones use a script but 
don’t always actually understand Local English, dialects or 
slang. 
 
Operators need to be locally based and rather than not support 
UK preferably London based operators both the Mayor and TFL 
are ignoring not only safety but the reason the question was 
first asked. 
 
TfL should not allow operators to use foreign call centers as 
this puts customers at risk of becoming victims of identity theft.  
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There have been several well documented cases over the 
years where foreign call center personnel have sold customers 
personal data which then put the customers at risk of becoming 
victims of identity theft and being defrauded.  
 
Call staff should require a DBS to allow overseas individual’s 
access to such data invalidates data protection so in reality 
these operators can only be based in the London. 
 
Drivers also need protection TFL and the mayor have ignored 

driver safety this shows a distain for drivers and their needs. 

In short TFL and the mayor don’t care about a driver and their 

needs where office contact is concerned. 

Any rule that protects passengers should also be there to 

protect drivers be it an issue over safety or alterations in fare or 

journey where drivers frequently need advice or assistance. 

 

English Language proficiency  

On the English language test we request that B2 testing 

standards are not only adopted but all drivers who have 

received licences in the past are tested for proficiency. 

Knowing that test & training centres were closed on the basis of 

spurious testing methods we feel at the very least all PHV 
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drivers are rechecked to ensure service levels and Linguistic 

understanding are at their highest possible.  

 

 

Congestion Charging. 

We are astonished that what seems to be the charade of a 

consultation in relation to potentially charging private hire 

drivers for entering the congestion zone. 

On Tuesday morning the mayor was clear in advising this 

would be happening. 

The reality of such a charge would be beset with multiple 

issues. 

Firstly, it is open to fraud where companies may charge each 

individual client congestion charge fees on journeys without any 

knowledge that only one daily fee is payable. 

Out of Congestion zone operators would be forced in to 

charging a substantially higher amount on journeys to travellers 

not only losing business from those unwilling to pay but denying 

travellers with disability access as one example. 

Some individual’s need private hire for access where other 

transport mediums do not exist and a further cost will no doubt 

stop them from the access they require. 
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In the case of this measure obtaining ratification drivers will be 

the bearers of what is ostensibly a tax on working.  

With exemptions on certain vehicles this will create an iniquity 

for some drivers unless all private hire vehicles are no longer 

exempted. 

In essence the probability that this is not only discriminatory in 

its foundation but creates yet a further impediment to trade. 

Whilst some operators do follow good corporate ethics it is 

clear others are intent on flooding the marketplace with drivers 

regardless of consequence. 

There is also the aspect of cross border hires where non TFL 

vehicles are working within London’s confines further 

hampering an already overburdened market. 

However, numbers will not necessarily diminish at night and if 

anything drivers will move to a night economy where they will 

not face the liability. 

We question the cost of a consultation when it seems the 

profession has been ignored and an impulsive reaction leads to 

more damage to Private Hire. 
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The commercial damage to a profession already treated like 

rag doll by Speculators, TFL and The Mayor is a step too far. 

TFL and The Mayor seem to have no respect for the costs, 

stress and pressures that private hire drivers experience on a 

daily basis. 

We would add that in our response to the consultation in not 

one instance have the real issues private hire drivers face been 

addressed. 

Finally, we would add that charging for Journeys should be UK 

based to be sure of VAT recovery for the UK economy. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

 
Stephen Garelick  
Branch Secretary. 

 
 







 

London Borough of Lambeth  

Community Safeguarding Telephone: 020 7926 9000 

6th Floor, International House  

6 Canterbury Crescent CommunitySafeguarding@lambeth.gov.uk   

London SW9 7QE www.lambeth.gov.uk 

 
Our Ref: MC/TFL/1 
 
 

 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Steve Wright MBE 

56 Austins Mead 
Bovingdon  
Hemel Hempstead 
Herts  
HP3 0LH 
 

Dear Steve 

 

RE:- TFL decision to end  Licensed Taxi stations in London licensed venues. 
 
I’m writing this with regards to the TFL licensed  Taxi stations in Lambeth licensed 
venues.  It was brought to my attention by one of our Area Crime Reduction managers 
Paul McCann that the taxi stations available at some clubs across London are to be 
withdrawn. Neither I, nor any of my Police Licensing colleagues were consulted with 
regards to this matter and   I am deeply concerned with the detrimental effect these 
measures will have on crime and disorder in the borough.  
 
Lambeth has a vibrant and busy Night Time Economies, with numerous licensed 
premises directly in Brixton, Clapham and Vauxhall. These are a major draw and 
destination for people from all over London and the Home counties particularly during 
busy weekends. 
 
Lambeth also suffers from high levels of anti-social behaviour and crime related to the 
Night Time Economies and we have collectively adopted  various tactics and 
strategies taking place in a multi partnership approach to combat this. 
 
To mitigate against these problems, a dedicated team of Security Industry Association 
(SIA) trained individuals that patrol Clapham High Street to disrupt the anti-social 
behaviour caused in the Night Time Economy.  These are funded by Clapham 
Business Improvement District (BID), and work alongside licensed premises and the 
Metropolitan Police Service. Two dedicated police officers have also been funded by 
the Vauxhall BID to patrol and police the Vauxhall   

 
 
 
 
 
Date: 16TH March 2016 
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There is a dedicated operation to tackle violence with injury, especially within the Night 
Time Economy.  This is Operation Equinox, and officers are deployed to the borough’s  
major Night Time Economies on every weekend.  This is a London wide operation 
organised and resourced by the Metropolitan Police Service.   
 
The purpose is to detect, disrupt and deter offenders or suspected offenders 
specifically towards violence with injury.  To help assist this, a dispersal zone is put in 
place under s34 Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014. This allows a 
police constable to disperse a person where there are reasonable grounds to suspect 
that the behaviour of that person has, or is likely to contribute to, harassment, alarm or 
distress; or the occurrence of crime or disorder within the locality; and that it is 
considered necessary to do so in order to remove or reduce the likelihood of those 
events.   
 
The removal of the taxi stations will encourage and facilitate touting, this will and 
potentially lead to increase in crime and public nuisance by those lingering in the area 
after the terminal hour in clubs and pubs.  Taxi touting has been a serious issue in the 
borough, where drunken patrons have got into unlicensed vehicles and have been 
sexually assaulted.  
 
Having these facilities available, allows patrons from the respective Night Time 
Economies to leave the area and return home, safe and sound.  They also discourage 
people loitering in the area, causing anti-social behaviour or be potential victims of 
crime themselves. 
 
I believe that having dedicated taxi stations in clubs provide a valuable resource which 
helps licensed premises to promote the Licensing objectives, specifically - Prevention 
of Crime & Disorder, Prevent Public Nuisance & Public Safety.   
 
Due to the requirement to present this urgently, I am not in a position to supply crime 
statistics.  These can be provided in future. 
 
I would strongly recommend that TFL reconsider their position with regards to the 
withdrawal of taxi stations in late night venues. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
Mike Constable 
Mike Constable | PC 596LX - Licensing & Night Time Economy Team | Lambeth 
Borough  
Telephone 0208 649 2089  
Email Licensing-LX@met.pnn.police.uk  
Address International House, 6th Floor, Canterbury Crescent,  
Brixton, SW9 7QE 

mailto:Licensing-LX@met.pnn.police.uk
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Mr Peter Blake 
Director of Service Operations 
for TfL Surface Transport 
230 Blackfriars Road 
London   SE1 8PJ     29th February 2016 
 
 
Dear Peter, 

As you are aware the Licensed Private Hire Car Association (LPHCA), the Private Hire Board, the 
few London Venue owners that we’ve managed to speak to and many others are totally opposed 
to Proposal 6: 

“TfL proposes to no longer issue licences for in-venue operators or temporary events.” 

You will be aware that the Integrated Impact Assessment (IIA) undertaken by Mott MacDonald 
itself states (at page 26): 

“The removal of in-venue operators or temporary events is likely to disproportionately 
impact passengers who have heightened personal safety concerns for the reasons outlined 
in the ‘health section’.  These groups include disabled people, LGB people, BAME groups, 
females and young people.” 

It also goes on to state (at page 85) that – “…information on passengers who use PHV to and 
from venues and temporary events is largely unknown.” 

For these reasons alone Proposal 6 should not be pursued and we have set out even more 
detailed reasoning concisely in our recent written submission to TfL. 

Regarding the IIA, I wish to formally complain that as one of the most experienced people in the 
Private Hire Industry in London, I am staggered that my feedback to Mott MacDonald about the 
dangers of putting Proposal 6 through have been totally omitted from their report.  I believe that 
Eddie Townson (Chairman of the Private Hire Board) and others are equally shocked that their 
feedback has also been omitted. 

We therefore call for the withdrawal of Proposal 6 and its replacement with a new proposal to, in 
the first instance, formally engage with all stakeholders (including, more specifically, disabled 
people, LGB people, BAME groups, females, young people and safety groups).  We further believe 
that a full and transparent dialogue with the Police, TfL Compliance, Local Authorities, Venue 
Owners, Licensed Operators, Trade Groups and any other major interested parties (including TfL’s 
Surface Transport Panel) must be undertaken as part of the aforementioned new proposal 
process. 

You will also be aware that we have put forward reasonable alternative proposals several times as 
to how licensing at late night venues and temporary events could be improved and submit, in the 
second instance, that they form the basis for any constructive consultation on reform in this area 
(not the current blanket Proposal 6 set out above). 

Let me assure you I remain totally committed to working towards a viable proposal, which will take 
us forward by improving, not reducing, safety and service for the travelling public in London that 
use PHVs from venues and events. 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Steve Wright MBE 
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Transport for London Board 

Transport for London 

Palestra House 

197 Blackfriars Road 

London SE1 8NJ 

 

16th March 2016 

Dear TfL Board Members, 

I am writing in response to TfL Board Members having apparently been recently circulated a web‐

link to a YouTube video purporting to show alleged touting at a TfL licensed in‐venue private hire 

operator venue. 

I  feel  it  is of paramount  importance that a misleading and distorted video presentation does not 

present an unbalanced perspective to the TfL Board.  As my Company Ride 2 is the subject of this 

2014 video I would like to make everyone aware of the following key points: 

1. The TfL Board was recently forwarded a YouTube video link, entitled “One New Change Ride 2 13th 

Nov  14”,  allegedly  demonstrating  the  ‘problem  of  touting’  at  a  licensed  in‐venue  private  hire 

operator premises. 

 

2. Your colleague Steve Wright MBE immediately consulted us as an LPHCA member and as the licensed 

in‐venue PH operator concerned, seeking the facts.  The featured individual is a former employee, 

Mr Dean Back, who was subjected to a wholly unnecessary prosecution on 27th November 2014 at 

North London Magistrates Court for the alleged touting incident at the venue, One New Change. The 

case was withdrawn by the Crown Prosecution Service (CPS)1.    I have forwarded correspondence 

with  Ms  Sonya  Foxsmith,  the  Magistrates  Court  Clerk  in  the  case,  confirming  her  perceived 

understanding that the CPS withdrawal was due to Mr Back being situated inside the boundaries of 

the licensed in‐venue private hire operator centre2.  TfL Board Members will, no doubt, be aware 

that  “…touting  consists  of  soliciting  persons  to  hire  vehicles…”  by  “…approaching  people  on  the 

street…”3. 

 

3. Far from demonstrating touting as alleged, the real facts are: 

 

a. The case was tried; after due consideration no offences were found to have been committed and 

charges were withdrawn; 

b. No enforcement action was taken by TfL against either Mr Back or Ride 2. 

                                                 
1 ‘North London Magistrates Court – Memorandum of Entry’ (Case No. 1402847585). 
2 ‘R v Dean Back (Case No. 1402847585) – Court Clerk Records’. 
3 See para. 5.16, page 71, ‘Reforming The Law of Taxi and Private Hire Services: A Consultation Paper’ (No. 203), Law 
Commission, 2012. 
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c. No evidence has been presented that the removal of licensed in‐venue private hire operators will 

benefit, rather than lower, levels of public safety. 

d. Disclosure of the YouTube video, if anything, is no more than an irresponsible attempt to obtain 

an  unfair  competitive  advantage.    Ultimately,  at  its  base  level,  one  trade  desires  access  to 

another’s business. 

It is my belief this incident shows the current regulatory system works in respect of in‐venue private 

hire operators. The swift identification and prosecution, albeit incorrectly, of Mr Back adds support 

to this notion.  We do however, feel that this point was made explicitly on the “LPHCA Whistle Stop 

Tour” that some TfL Board Members kindly attended (i.e. regulation is better than no‐regulation at 

venues) and does not therefore require further expansion. 

In any event, it is very clear that the YouTube video is completely irrelevant to the issue of touting 

(given that there was a valid licence in place) and request that it be withdrawn or, at the very least, 

disregarded by the TfL Board in its deliberations over Proposal 6 on 17th March 2016.  

The LPHCA have stated that Proposal 6 should be rejected in the interests of public safety and, by 

way of alternative, advocated a broader enquiry be conducted with all stakeholders. This route, I 

believe, is the most appropriate way to resolve outstanding concerns as to the impact Proposal 6 

has upon public safety.  You may wish to consider, in support of this point, my statement below. 

“I  have,  in  my  working  life  as  an  operator,  worked  at  events  and  late  night  venues  assisting 

passengers including blind and disabled people with bookings and have helped to co‐ordinate them 

into vehicles safely whilst illegal ‘touts’ looked on.  This proposal would make my service illegal at 

venues and events, which is beyond belief.” 

I  trust,  and  hope,  that  TfL  Board Members  will  share  my  sincere  public  safety  concerns  about 

Proposal 6 and thereby reject it in its current form. 

Yours faithfully, 

 

Vijay Khakhria 
For RD2.COM Ltd 

 



 
From: Bob Oddy  
Sent: 17 March 2016 17:30 
To: [TfL Board] 
Subject: RE: Board 17 March 2016 - further correspondence on the PHRR  
 
Dear A ll 
P leas e s ee below the previous  email and video link, which I sent to members  of the S urface 
T rans port P anel. 
 
F ollowing today’s  B oard and pre-meeting, I was  ‘off s ite’ until returning to my office at 4pm 
when I viewed, for the firs t time, a communication and attachments  which had previous ly 
been circulated to members  from a V ijay K hakhria (R D2.C O M L td.) 
 
Mr K hakhria describes  my video as  ‘mis leading and dis torted’. He refers  to a case for 
touting, which had previous ly been heard at Highbury C orner Magis trates ’ C ourt. I have no 
knowledge of this  case and am therefore in no pos ition to comment. Mr K hakhria then 
deliberately mis leads  members  by misquoting the relevant legis lation (which I ass is ted in 
drafting). He states  that the soliciting relates  to “approaching people on the s treet”. It does  
not. T he relevant act is  the C riminal J ustice and P ublic O rder Act, S ection 167. It relates  to 
“soliciting in a public place” and defines  public place as  including “any highway and any 
other premises  or place to which at the material time the public have or are permitted to 
have access”. T he venue in my video clearly falls  within that definition. 
 
I would never seek to mis lead the B oard; but Mr K hakhira clearly has  his  reasons  for so 
doing. 
 
B ob 
 
[O rig inal email to members  of the S urface T ransport P anel] 
 
Dear all 
 
During dis cuss ions  at the above meeting I informed that I had witnessed, on many 
occas ions , P rivate Hire O perator s taff touting blatantly, both in and outs ide venues , which 
had been granted operator licences  by T fL . 
 
T he attached two minute video clip was  filmed previous ly by one of my colleagues . T he 
evidence it portrays  is  s elf-explanatory. T he venue is  O ne New C hange and the P H 
company licensed at the premises  is  R IDE  2. I believe that R IDE  2 is  one of the companies  
which members  were recently invited to vis it? 
 
B ob 
   
https ://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3le59D_0ta4 
 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3le59D_0ta4
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Uber London Limited 
Aldgate Tower 

Whitechapel High Street 
London 
E1 8DX 

 
Ms Isabel Dedring 
Transport for London Board 
isabel.dedring@london.gov.uk 
 

11 March 2016 
 

Dear Ms Dedring, 
 
We are grateful that TfL has opened the regulations governing private hire in London up for 
consultation. The current rules were drawn up long before the smartphone, apps or GPS, all new 
technologies that have transformed the sector for customers, drivers and operators.  TfL has the 
opportunity to ensure the sector provides Londoners the best possible combination of safety, choice, 
service and value. 
  
Having reviewed the documents submitted to the TfL Board to assist in making their decision on the 
17th March, we remain concerned that the process has fallen a long way short of best-practice.1 As a 
consequence, the proposals, if enacted, will be bad for consumers because they will restrict choice, 
impede competition, hold back innovation and increase costs.  
 
In order for the current process to deliver the best outcomes, and to reduce the risk of legal challenge, 
TfL should follow UK government regulatory guidance. In particular, by this point in the process the 
following five issues should have been resolved.2 
  
Lack of evidence that additional regulations are needed 
TfL has not provided evidence of consumer harm, or of the need for the regulatory interventions it 
proposes. This is a fundamental failure.3 Surveys of opinions of already proposed regulations are not 
an assessment of regulatory need. 

 
Unclear objectives 
There is no reference to specific, legitimate policy objectives.4  

 
Lack of substantive analysis of proportionality 
In part because TfL has not identified the specific problems that the proposals are designed to correct, 
the regulator has also not been able to provide evidence of their potential impact.  A proper analysis 

                                                
1 See the 2003 Better Regulation Principles, the March 2015 Better Regulation Framework Manual, the Treasury 
Green and Magenta books on policy design and evaluation, and the Government’s policy on competition and 
regulation as set out in the recent 2015 Autumn Statement and 2015 Productivity Plan. 
2 The Green Book states that proposed policies must have: (i) a rationale, i.e, a clearly identified problem; (ii) 
objectives, i.e., a clear purpose and goal of any proposed regulation; and (iii) an appraisal, i.e. an assessment of 
the impacts of the proposed regulations. 
3 The Green Book states that, “before any possible action by government is contemplated, it is important to 
identify a clear need which it is in the national interest for government to address. Accordingly, a statement of the 
rationale for intervention should be developed” (para 3.1). 
4 The Green Book also states that “objectives should be stated so that it is clear what proposals are intended to 
achieve. Objectives may be expressed in general terms so that the range of options to meet them can be 
considered” (para 4.2). 
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of proportionality would have required TfL to conduct a robust assessment of the benefits and costs of 
the proposals, including possible unanticipated consequences.5   

 
Inadequacy of the external Integrated Impact Assessment and other reports 
TfL has attempted to mitigate some of these concerns by commissioning an independent Integrated 
Impact Assessment (IIA) from Mott MacDonald, carrying out consumer surveys and analysing 
consultation responses. These reports are wholly unable to resolve the above concerns for three 
principal reasons: 

 
i)          As regards the IIA in particular, Mott MacDonald had just over three weeks to 

collect and analyse data regarding the PHV sector, limiting the effectiveness 
and comprehensiveness of their assessment.6 

ii)      The design and terms of reference of the reports explicitly precludes any 
assessment of the need for regulation in the first place.7 

iii) The reports do not assess the impact of regulatory interventions on 
competition in the market, which is essential to understanding the actual 
impact of regulatory changes in dynamic markets.8 

 
Independent regulatory impact assessments conducted by other regulators generally take several 
months to complete. They routinely combine market specific analysis with detailed regulatory 
economic assessment. The IIA commissioned by TfL clearly fails to meet that standard.9 

 
Prescriptive nature of the proposed regulation 
Most of the proposals prescribe detailed actions required of drivers and operators, rather than setting 
a regulatory objective and allowing the market to determine how best to meet it.10  
 
In light of the further revision to the Proposals published on 10th March 2016, and in order to ensure 
that TfL’s consultation into Private Hire Regulations achieves a positive outcome for customers and 
does not unduly restrict stakeholders’ ability to compete and innovate, we would recommend that it 
commission a further independent assessment on its revised list of proposals. The terms of reference 
should explicitly cover both an assessment of the need to regulate in the first place, and a broad 
regulatory economic analysis of the likely impact of the proposals on the market. 
 
We hope that our concerns will inform your thinking during the meeting of 17 March 2016. 
 
 
 
Matthew Wilson  
Legal Director UKI 
Uber 
 
                                                
5 The requirement to consider proportionality of a measure features both in EU law (see Case C-55/94 Gebhard) 
and UK regulatory policy. The Principles of Good Regulations require that “policy solutions must be proportionate 
to the perceived problem or risk” and “the unintended consequences need to be taken into account, as well as 
the desired outcomes.” The Green Book recommends that a thorough cost/benefit analysis is carried out. (Green 
Book para 2.3 and Section 5). 
6 The Green Book suggests that impact assessments should be timely and iterated as necessary before the 
proposals are implemented in full (paras 2.4 and 2.18).  
7 As mentioned above, a rationale for action is necessary prior to carrying out an appraisal. 
8 See in particular the importance of improving competition as set out in para 1.220 of the Government’s Autumn 
2015 Statement. 
9 For example, when the Legal Services Board reviewed referral fees they commissioned both a 33 page 
qualitative report carried out by Vanilla Research and a 117 page economic report from Charles River Associates 
on the full impact of referral fees on the market and consumers (prepared within a period of five months).  
10 For example, Remedy 1 (Operators to provide driver photo ID and details of vehicles to customers). This goes 
against the Principles of Good Regulation which state that prescriptive legislation “will often be less flexible and 
less sympathetic to the way markets work than other tools.” Further, prescriptive regulation “quickly becomes 
outdated in areas where market conditions or technologies change rapidly, and may inhibit innovation” (pages 3 
and 9). For a discussion of need, see Footnote 4 above. 
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